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THE SERMON - Lent 1, Year A - March 1st, 2020. 

Readings:  Genesis 2: 15-17, 3: 1-7; Psalm 32; Romans 5: 12-21; Matthew 4: 1-11 

I believe we are all shaped by our experiences, both as individuals and as communities or 
even nations. 

I remember when I was studying Australian Church History, as someone who was educated 
in the UK, I found that unit particularly enlightening about the attitudes which abound in 
Australia and understanding the Aussie psyche at another level. 

Our gospel reading this morning, Jesus’ 40 days in the wilderness, is traditionally the gospel 
reading for the first Sunday in Lent.  This comes immediately after Jesus’ baptism and at the 
beginning of his ministry.   

For whatever reason, Jesus was approximately 29 or 30 (or so tradition would have it) when 
he decides to leave home to search out his cousin John.  John, at that stage, was preaching 
a message of repentance and was baptising in the river Jordan.  Jesus comes to John and 
is baptised by full immersion.  As he comes out of the water, we are told that the heavens 
were opened to him and he saw the Spirit of God descending like a dove and alighting on 
him.  And a voice from heaven said, “This is my Son, the Beloved, with whom I am well 
pleased.” [Matthew 3: 16&17]. 

We are then told that Jesus was led by the Spirit into the wilderness where he fasted and 
prayed and was tempted by the devil. 

Today our readings revolve around temptation and sin and while we step out into the 
penitential season of Lent, rather than dwell on how much we fail, I want to hopefully take a 
much more positive line. 

I remember a conversation, sometime ago, with my Spiritual Director which led me what I 
felt at the time was some incredible insight. 

We believe that we have been made in the image of God, and that the God who created the 
Universe is interested in having a relationship with us.  I was mulling over the fact that I think 
the greatest lesson I have learnt over the last few years is that I can only be me, and I have 
to honour and be true to the person God created me to be.  That is the same for all of us.  It 
sounds so logical and easy that you may think ‘so what’!  But while it is true, so often we are 
put into positions where the expectations of others, let alone our own hopes and doubts, can 
skew who we think we should be or how we should act in any given situation. 

When I first became a parish priest, I was confronted with this.  My style of leadership, of 
being the “Parish Priest” is very different from those countless men and women who have 
gone before me.  At the time it caused friction and difficulties, with people who have 
preconceived ideas about how I should conduct myself, or they felt they knew how things 
should be.  Needless to say, I nearly came a cropper trying to fulfil other people’s 
expectations until I came to realise that I had to be true to who God had called me to be, 
and my own style is as valid as anyone else. 

Who can remember God’s answer to Moses from the burning bush when Moses asked God 
his name?  God said: “I am who I am”. 

I believe we make progress, when we can genuinely say: “I am who I am” and accept that 
God has created us all unique individuals – after all, wouldn’t it be boring if we were all the 
same?! 

When we look at the Gospel this morning, we could look at it as Jesus going into the desert 
to clear his head.  He has just had the great high of his Baptism experience.  A time when 
he heard the voice of God break through time and space and declare: “This is my Son, the 
Beloved, with whom I am well pleased”.   
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His path was becoming clearer, but he needed to get away from everyone and everything 
to think his strategy through.  How was he going to achieve what he needed to achieve, his 
Father’s purposes? 

Tom Wright in his book Lent for Everyone: Matthew. suggests that Christians have always 
found comfort in the fact that Jesus was tempted as we are. 1  

My Spiritual Director said that the greatest sin was putting God to the test, rather than 
trusting God. 

While on the one hand, Jesus gives us the example of this - of refusing to put God to the 
test, instead trusting that God would be with him, trusting that God would make known what 
was required of him. 

His temptations began small, he was out in the wilderness for some time without bread or 
water, it was natural he would feel hungry, but of course, that was just the thin edge of the 
wedge!   

From satisfying his hunger, to drawing people to him through magic and amazing stunts, to 
finally bringing all of the created order under his rule and into his kingdom by becoming lord 
of the whole world.  But the path by which he moves to that lordship is not the one Satan 
suggests, which would make him grab it for his own ends.   

The Good News is about living life by the alternate path, the true way by which Jesus comes 
to embody heaven’s rule on earth.  We too are tempted to do the right things in the wrong 
way, or for the wrong reasons.  Part of the discipline of Lent is about learning to recognise 
the flickering impulses, the whispering voices, attempting to lead us astray, to recognise 
them for what they are, and to have the scripture-fuelled courage to resist. 1 

In that other great temptation story we heard this morning, I’m sure for Eve, the temptation 
came more from curiosity than the desire to “be like God”.  When caught out by God, Adam’s 
best defence was attack - “It was her fault, she made me do it!” 

Our greatest sin may be our disobedience to God may be not being true to who God created 
us to be.  The not accepting the role God has called us to, trying to be something other than 
what we were created to be or do.  After all, it is an awesome power that we are meddling 
with - the power of the Creator, the power of the resurrection, the power of the still small 
voice - the power of love!  Amen. 

Revd Sally Buckley tssf 
March 01, 2020. 
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